 Bradwell with Pattiswick Parish Council 

Minutes of an Extraordinary Meeting 

held on 15th August 2011 7:30pm 

Present: Councillors Henry Biggs 

Mark Harden (Chairman) 

Renee Hockley-Byam 

Mike Keepence 

Debbie Tyrie 

Roy Webb 

Tom Speakman – late arrival 

Apologies for Absence: Jessica Dawson (Clerk) 

Attendance by public: 24 

Cllr Harden proposed the opportunity to receive comment from the public after each Agenda item. 

Declarations of Interest: Cllr. Webb, Cllr. Keepence, Cllr. Biggs declared an interest in the 

Village Hall. 

Planning Application by Blackwater Aggregates 

Cllr Harden presented an overview of the planning application submitted by Blackwater Aggregates Limited to extract 1 Million tonnes of sand and gravel from part of Rivenhall Airfield. 

The site covered by the application is referred to as site A2, which is planned to be a contiguous extension to the existing quarrying operations at site R. Site A2 lies to the south of the runway from Woodhouse Farm in the east to Sheepcotes Lane in the west. The Council viewed a map of the proposed extension. 

Site A2 is listed as a preferred site for minerals extraction in Essex County Council’s Minerals Development Document. However, the MDD is not likely to be adopted until 2013. The planning application states that the current reserves at the quarry will be exhausted by the end of 2011 and therefore it is not possible to wait for the MDD to be approved if the quarry is to remain operational. It was pointed out that site A2 includes the land on which the Integrated Waste Management Facility is to be built. The Waste Management Facility has already receive planning permission , including permission to extract 750,000 of tonnes of sand and gravel, but there are certain planning conditions to be met before the development can be commenced and these conditions have not yet been satisfied. The current application therefore covers 750,000 tonnes of sand and gravel which have already received a conditional planning approval but it is now sought to allow the mineral extraction to proceed independent of satisfying the conditions for the Waste Management Facility, together with a further 250,000 tonnes of sand and gravel across other parts of site A2. Cllr Harden pointed out that Blackwater Aggregates already own sites A3 and A4 and that together these two sites hold reserves of approximately 4 Million tonnes of sand and gravel - which is four times the quantity of reserves underlying Site A2. Sites A3 and A4 could have been selected instead of site A2, but they have the disadvantage of being very close to Herons Farm and Deeks Cottage. 

The planning application also seeks to continue operation of the processing plant, including the washing and screening plant, the bagging plant, the dry silo mortar plant and water management system as well the internal haul roads. If the planning application is approved, operations as the quarry will continue at the same rate as at present and the opening hours and operating times will remain the same. Minerals excavated from the site will be transported via the existing private roads connecting to the A120 east of Bradwell. The number of lorry movements per day (295 at peak 

operation) will not increase. Cllr Webb had also received an assurance to this effect. There will be some disruption to public footpaths with some closing and others being diverted. 

The hangar on the western side of the old airfield will need to be removed. Blackwater Aggregates will try to find a new home for it but if this proves unsuccessful it will be dismantled for scrap. Cllr Harden reported that he understood the boundary of the proposed site had been revised in the last few days to exclude woodland around Woodhouse Farm where there are mature oaks growing. 

If the planning application receives approval it is anticipated that stripping of topsoil and overburden will start later this year or early 2012 and be complete in 2015. The overburden will be held on site and used to create screening mounds. After mineral extraction is complete the site will be restored without any infill. The restored profile will be to approximately original ground level at the western part of the site with a gradient descending to a bowl shaped hollow at the eastern end. The restoration scheme will include hedgerows, grassland, a lagoon and agricultural land. 

Cllr Harden mentioned that he had discussed the application with District Councillor James Abbott who had reported that the Parishes of Rivenhall and Silver end would be objecting to it, although they might withdraw their objections if the boundary is changed. The reasons for their objections were discussed. Witham Local Committee of Braintree District Council had also put in a response to the Essex County Council consultation on the Mineral Development Document Preferred Approach and objected to the inclusion of Site A2 as an extension to Bradwell Quarry. 

It was mentioned that the quarry has 45 permanent employees and supports a further 60 to 70 workers within the processing and transportation industries. It was also pointed out that the quarry has contributed substantial sums to local community projects. Cllr Webb added that the quarry had contributed to the cost of grass cutting around Bradwell church and the Village Hall. 

Cllr Harden reported that he had walked the perimeter of the site last week and found there to be a part of one of the pipelines lying outside of the screening bund which had developed a leak which had caused the adjacent footpath to become almost impassable. There was also discussion about the historical importance of the old airfield site, and in the past there had been little regard for the protection of buildings as witnesses by the poor state of repair of Woodhouse Farm which is a listed property. Cllr Hockley-Byam was concerned to see that Blackwater Aggregates take their ecological responsibilities seriously. 

The Council resolved by five votes to one to support the application. Cllr Hockley-Byam voted against supporting the application. Cllr Harden is to write to Essex County Council in support of the application in the absence of the Clerk. 

The existing section 106 Agreement relating to the quarry site allows the Council to appoint a representative to the Site Liaison Committee. Cllr Hockley-Byam was willing to be appointed and was proposed by Cllr Tyrie and seconded by Cllr Harden. It was resolved that Cllr Hockley-Byam be appointed. 

Village Hall Progress Report 

Work commenced on the Village Hall prior to the 31st May in order to retain funding from the Essex Environmental Trust in the form of a £10,000.00 grant, public money. 

At the Parish Council Meeting on the 13th June it was resolved that Cllr. Bob Biggs would be the Parish Councils representative on the Village Hall Management Committee. 

Further and most importantly it was resolved by the Parish Council to postpone the building works until the Village Hall Management Committee presented an itemized schedule of works, a copy of the diocese letter of permission for alterations to the building, an amendment to the Contract to ensure it 

could be terminated if funding was not available, confirmation of the architects fees and a cheque from the Village Hall Management Committee in the sum of £10,000.00 for any subsequent phase of the work to aid the Parish Council cash flow. These documents were to be provided in one week requested by the Chairman Cllr Harden. 

The Councils duty is to limit risk whilst getting best value for money. 

Phase one of the project is priced at £20,000.00. 

The final schedule of works was presented to the Parish Council on the 13th August 2011 by 

Mr John Bedford. 

A £10,000.00 cheque from the Village Hall Management Committee was presented to the Parish Council on the 

15th August 2011 by Cllr Roy Webb. 

Cllr Biggs reported the schedule of works lacked detailed specifications, in particular the electrical fittings and plumbing items. He also confirmed that a provisional sum for the roof repair could not be included in the schedule of works as there was no reliable costing for the roof repair. Cllr Biggs confirmed the schedule of works should instead contain a contingency sum, Mr Haken, the builder, was in full agreement on this point. 

Mr Haken confirmed the plumbing costing £6500.00 and the electric costing £2500.00 is included in the contract total of £20,000.00. Mr Haken is to provide to Cllr. Biggs within the next seven to ten days full detailed specifications covering these items. 

Cllr Biggs reported the architect has expressed concern that Mr John Bedford rejected his offer to produce a schedule of works. Mr Haken advised he would have liked to have received a schedule of works from the architect. He confirmed he could work with the current schedule of works although there are items to be specified by the Village Hall Management Committee which could prevent progress if they are not agreed ahead of need, in particular the flooring. 

John Bedford advised the architect has quoted £4000.00 fees for Phase two, contrary to the fees stated in his engagement letter as reported to the Parish Council by Cllr Harden. 

Mr Haken confirmed a soak away is needed and was included in the overall price. The soak away must be five meters from the building. He had allowed £600.00 covering the total project cost however this requirement must be moved into phase one funding as it has to be completed in the current programme of work. 

There is no mention of ventilation in the current schedule of works. Mr Haken advised this is allowed for in the plumbing quote. 

The roof repair is to form part of the project. The Village Hall Management Committee confirmed they are responsible for the funding of the repair. 

It was agreed Mr Haken should commence building of the walls and roof to include the repair and that the detailed electric and plumbing specifications would be made available to Cllr Biggs during this time. 

Mr Haken requires urgent payment of his first invoice in the possession of Cllr Biggs. 

The Clerk will be contacted upon her return from holiday in order to obtain a payment for Mr Haken. 

Cllr Harden will write to the Village Hall Management Committee confirming their payment of £10,000.00 will be used as cash flow for the village hall building project. 

Dale Farm Eviction 

The Council resolved to erect poles connecting by combination padlocked chains to the entrance of the playing field. Cllr. Webb to supply chains, Cllr. Speakman to supply and erect poles. 

The public footpath by the Old School House is access on foot to the playing field. 

Inappropriate use of Public Space 

A120 Layby 

Watery Lane 

Bluebell Wood 

The public have been advised to report any concerns or incidents to Will Gladson on telephone number 0797 4457258. 

Meeting closed at 9.20PM 

Minutes prepared by Cllr. D Tyrie.
